	Minutes of the East Midland HECA (EMHECA) Forum

Wednesday 18th June 2003 @ 1.00 p.m

City Rooms, Hotel Street, Leicester


	Present:

Don Lack                                       Chair  EMHECA 

Keith Cummings



Charnwood Borough Council

Jim Grundy




GOEM

Kate Flanagan



North West Leicestershire DC

Brain Talbot



Mark Insulations

Joanne Harrison



East Northants Council

Denise Marsden



Wellingborough Borough Council

Nick Costin




Northampton Borough Council

Alan Issac




South Northants Council

Richard Holmes



Leics/Northants EEAC-RSDO



Ros Badley




Leics/Northants EEAC

Manuel Pardo



Leics/Northants EEAC

Clair Rawlings



Rutland County Council

Marie Punter



Rutland County Council

Roy Mathews



Melton Borough Council

Jackie McGill                                  Daventry District Council

Dave Malone                                  Daventry District Council

Adam Facers                                  South Northants District Council

Shane Conway


         Northampton Borough Council

Mike Richardson                            Leicester City Council

Simon Chiua                                 Corby Borough Council

Phil Angus                                     Nottingham County Council

Carole Wilsher                               British Gas

Deborah Prime                              British Gas

Ashley Wood                                 Solargen Solutions

Jeff Lewis                                      Solargen Solutions

Grace Dall’omo                              EM CRI


	Apologies:

Graham Ladds

Phil Cox

Lisa Simms

Sheila Hood

Ben Fairbrother 

Peter Dolby

John Blower

David Bowskill

Darren Adams


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies

· The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and MP conveyed the above apologies.


	2.
	Minutes and matters arising from previous quarterly meeting held on the 25th March 2003.

· Approved and adopted as an accurate record. No matters were raised for further discussion.


	3.
	Action Plan for the current year (2003/2004)

· Proposed action plan (see appendix 1) was discussed by the meeting. All items agreed and carried by those present. Comments recorded in respect of item;

h) Sponsorship offers sought from companies to facilitate meetings.

Voting papers to be sent and nominations to be made for next financial year. Information and ballot papers to be sent out from September 2003.

j) Suggested that Warm Front representative should be on board to facilitate referrals. DEFRA & DTI only to attend for specific projects or issues. 


	4.

4.1
	Feedback from HECA offices on activities and actions taken.

Charnwood BC (Keith Cummings)

· The Charnwood Home Energy Efficiency Partnership (CHEEP insulation scheme) formally closed on 31/3/03. The scheme had run for three years fulfilling the requirements for HECAction funded projects.

· Exploring the possibility of launching an insulation scheme aimed at Private landlords encouraging them to insulate their investment properties. This would be a second landlord scheme aimed at Loughborough’s large and ever growing private letting market.

· A comprehensive signposting web page is to be set up giving Borough residents a picture of what is available locally from all agencies.

· Receiving very few Warm front enquiries at present.

· Placing lots of advertising in local press – Charnwood News magazine (Spring /Summer 2003 edition) distributed to all 56,000 households. Article contents: Warm front, Close of CHEEP scheme, Eco House & Leicester Energy Advice Centre.

· Working with local PCT

· Have now finalized sustainability policy and happy to share information with other officers.


	4.2
	North West Leicestershire DC (Kate Flanagan)

· Energy Sense referrals slowing down.

· Energy efficiency advice days planned within the borough.


	4.3
	Melton Borough Council (Roy Matthews)

· Still processing questionnaires from large response to questionnaire sent out November 2002

· London Electric insulation discount scheme still attracting a lot of interest throughout the borough. No figures yet to say how many homes have benefited.

· Now in process of collecting data for this years HECA report. 

· Partner in the Welland group which will act to champion rural councils, highlighting particular problems faced by rural communities.

· Melton BC is setting up Customer Service Centre, and looking for help with in-house training for the front line staff so that they will be able to offer effective energy advice.


	4.4
	East Northants Council (Joanne Harrison)

· Display stand at East Northamptonshire Housing Ltd’s Tenant Conference (5th April 2003). Distributing CFLs and information leaflets specifically designed by ENC for use with ENH tenants. We intend to develop additional ways in which we can educate ENH Ltd’s tenants about energy efficiency.

· Amending the Private Sector Grants Policy – grants up to a maximum of £3,000 are available for insulation measures for those over 65 years of age or under 65 years of age and receiving an income-related benefit.

· Wellingborough BC, Northampton BC, ENC and Enviroment Agency have been organizing the Northampton Solar Car Challenge. A competition between primary schools within Northamptonshire. The School children will be racing solar kit cars over a 20m track. The assembly of the cars educates the children about renewable energy and covers various topics on the National Curriculum. The event is due to take place on 4th July 2003.

· HECA officers within the Welland Partnership have set up the Welland Energy Efficiency Group (WEEG). This group has now met up three times. The local authorities within the Welland group are already involved in schemes via energy Sense or NHEEP; therefore the group has looked at other energy efficiency issues to collaborate on. Topics within the groups action plan for the next 12 months include standardizing methods of data collection for HECA reports, Welland Affordable Warmth Strategy /Fuel Poverty Strategy, benchmarking, green procurement, improve and standardize energy efficiency information, develop EMAS strategy and explore options for innovative rural energy efficiency schemes.

· Started work on HECAMON survey and HECA reporting.


	4.5
	South Northamptonshire Council – Alan Isaac

· Continued promotion of countrywide schemes:

Boiler Magic 

Chillout

Solar Plan

· Gathering information for HECA report.

· Preparation of final report for Healthy Homes Scheme.

· Preparation of Affordable Warmth Strategy.

· Attendance at HECA conference.


	4.6
	Wellingborough BC – Denise Marsdon

· On-going community promotions e.g. Friendship Club, Finedon Over 60s, Castle Residents’ Association and Darby and Joan club.

· Boiler Magic sales steady. Scheme re-tendered. An installer survey has been undertaken to ascertain level of installer satisfaction with the scheme and the various scheme partners.

· Chillout – insulation scheme still very active largely due to telemarketing campaign undertaken on behalf of the 7 Northamptonshire authorities. 366 installations approved in Wellingborough up to March 31 2003.

· Solar Plan – demo project launched in Daventry Country Park and promotional evening in Northampton. These were backed up with extensive local promotion and generated some good quality leads. Unfortunately lead conversion does not seem to have been very high.

· Solar Car Challenge for Key Stage 2 children is being organised, with finals to be held at the Rockingham Speedway on 4th July. Schools across the county will be taking part to design the fastest and best-designed solar powered cars.

· Climate Change Strategy produced and adopted. The strategy brings together key strategies and policy across the authority (including HECA activity) to set in place an Action Plan to mitigate and adapt to the inevitable consequences of climate change.

· Annual “HECAMON” monitoring exercise currently underway. Reported that HECAMON currently generating a very high return rate of 50%.

· Supplementary Planning Guidance relating to a new urban extension based on sustainability principles issued for consultation.


	4.7
	Northampton BC – Shane Conway

· Boiler Magic scheme going reasonably well with approximately 400 condensing boilers installed under the scheme in Northampton to date. We are going to promote the scheme in two health related guides for households in Northampton.

· Hot Property 3 – This is the landlord’s energy efficiency grant scheme launched in July 2002. To the end of March 2003 £20,000 worth of works have been carried out by landlords. The council contributed around £10,000, landlords themselves around £7,000 and the rest from London Electric. There is continued interest in the scheme and we hope that the new Council members elected on 1st May will give approval to a further year’s funding on 30th June Cabinet meeting.

· Chillout /Energy Sense – both of these schemes offer discounts/grants on energy efficiency measures (primarily insulation). The recent warmer weather has slowed the interest and take up of these grants but they are still being promoted in various ways including NBC website and information sent with HECAMON questionnaires.

· Free Home Energy Surveys – these were very popular in the cold weather with officers making 8 to 10 visits a week. These have dropped to about 2 a week at present. The survey provides and energy rating and specific cost benefit advice for the property. Home maintenance advice is provided and grant eligibility is also checked. Information about these surveys has been included in an Age Concern information pack as part of a joint initiative with British Gas and Age Concern.

· Warm Front promotions – During the summer of 2002 we undertook 2 promotions with TXU Warm Front. One was a prize draw in the Northampton Borough Council newsletter (Northampton Today) and the other was a targeted letter/leaflet to private households in receipt of Council Tax benefit. The second activity appeared to be very worthwhile with over 100 Warm Front referrals for both July and August. These promotions have helped result in the highest take up of Warm Front grants since the scheme began with nearly 900 dwellings benefiting from the grants (with a value of over £440,000 worth of works). The prize draw winners were presented with £150 of Argos vouchers in addition to having cavity wall and loft insulation installed. The winners appeared as part of a further promotion in Northampton Today December edition.

· Solar Plan update – Northampton hosted a Solar plan exhibition on 16th April, which was attended by 50-60 interested homeowners. It is hoped to have the first two installations in the town in the near future and the council itself is looking at having some demonstration panels on one of its buildings. There are also plans for an energy efficiency/renewable energy Interpretation Centre at Upton with works hoping to start by the end of 2003.

· School Solar Car Challenge – around 350 school children will be taking in the solar car challenge on 4th July at Rockingham Raceway. Each school will race their own constructed solar powered model car over a series of heats with prizes for the winners. The Northamptonshire HECA officers will also be racing against each other.

· HECAMON survey underway – A new survey format based upon the one used by Newark and Sherwood is being used this year. It is hoped to increase the proportion of returns and be able to promote schemes at the same time.

· Northampton Balloon Festival – This will be held on the weekend of 15th to 17th August. There will be a display marquee with various exhibitors.


	4.8
	Rutland County Council - Marie Punter


· Partner in the Welland Energy Efficiency group

· Working on EMAS policies.

· Working towards accreditation

· Require advice on HECA return and obtaining private sector information.

· See attached Welland Energy Efficiency Group Action Plan 2003 - 2004


	4.9
	Leicester City Council – Mike Richardson

· Progress report ongoing


	4.10
	Corby Borough Council – Simon Chiva

· Currently focusing on properties owned by private Landlords within the borough.

· Little emphasis on HECA role at Corby BC

· Grateful for the assistance provided by other HECA officers in the Northamptonshire area.


	4.11
	Nottingham City Council – Phil Angus

· Healthy Housing project now funded through PCT , OSB & Local Authority to expand scheme to greater Nottinghamshire. Many referrals to other agencies especially Warm Front.

· Collating HECA data – high number of surveys done on council properties in last five years.

· Nottingham Energy Partnership, part of Notts/Derbyshire local plan for solar hot water systems, has 190 signed households signed up.


	4.12
	General Comments & suggestions from the floor

· Many Local Authorities placed little emphasis on the work of HECA officers. 

· Many Authorities only did what was necessary and reporting is the only statuary requirement.

· HECA officer should be full time post.

· Obligation of officers to raise the profile of the work and the value to Local Authority in terms of economic benefits and service to the community.

· When surveyed home owners reported that energy and waste were the two most important issues

· Role should be HECA manager rather than officer.


	5.
	East Midlands CRI - Presentation by Grace Dall’omo

	
	· The Community Renewable Initiative is a programme funded by the DTI and administered by the Countryside Agency.  Ten local support teams have been established in England, the East Midlands Community Renewables Initiative being one & has recently been extended to Scotland and Wales.
· The Community Renewables Initiative will help people influence and benefit from renewable energy in remote rural areas and villages, market towns, in cities and urban areas.  The Local Support Teams will provide training on all the topics associated with renewable energy, like feasibility studies, funding, technology issues, planning, environmental assessment and public participation.  Here over the past year, EM-CRI have been providing a technical and funding support for communities wishing to establish community project that can incorporate renewable energy technologies.  These projects have been partnerships between a community group and a local authority, or a community and a community charity or a regeneration agency.
· In support of the Community Renewables Iniative, the DTI launched earlier this year a fund called Clear Skies in support of projects being developed through the CRI.   Feasibility funding is also available through Clear Skies. 
· A brief outline of some of the projects going forward at the moment:
· EM-CRI is working with a community group, and a not for profit organisation, the Village Companies Project in the Meden Valley in Nottinghamshire.  Feasibility funding has been received to establish a community owned power plant using biomass to provide heat to the community at Whaley Thorns, an ex mining village that does not have mains gas supply.  It is proposed that heat will supplied by a district heating supply.  This feasibility study will be undertaken to provide a blue print for other similar communities.  Profits from the power company will provide funding for other community initiatives, as well as creating jobs in the wider rural area.
· Clipstone Miners Welfare – again working in partnership with another local charity, a feasibility study is underway examining the buildings at Clipstone which are extensive, linking them all with a district heat scheme and installing a biomass boiler in replacement of a coal fired boiler. Clipstone Miners Welfare is a very active centre providing a facility used by many different groups, young and old and has a membership of over 2,000 people from the local community. 
· The development of a visitor centre/classroom at the Rushcliffe Country Park in partnership with Rushcliffe Borough Council and a local charity with members drawn from the local community who work voluntary on developing and improving the park.
· The installation of a ground source heat pump for an unheated swimming pool at a primary school in Leicestershire.  This school is also to have a biomass boiler installed next year.
· Ongoing projects in each country of the East Midlands provides an opportunity of establishing contact with the local community, disseminating information on renewable energy technologies and energy efficiency.
· The CRI would be very interested in providing support for such projects and there is no charge for engaging with the CRI, which can provide added support for community projects.



	6.
	Feedback from utilities

Presentation by representative from British Gas

· British Gas busy with ‘Here to Help’ programme. Also running educational programmes and happy to work with Local Authorities in schools.

· British Gas benefits check also very successful – 1.3 million people have been advised and people have been able to claim an average £30 per week in unclaimed benefits.




	7.
	Presentation by Ashley Wood of Solargen Solutions

· The presentation was very informative and well received on different renewable energy solution applicable to local authorties

· Contact details: Ashley Wood –Area Sales Manager

Solargen Solutions Ltd 

East Bank Road  -Felnex Trading Estate

Newport   South Wales 

NP19 4PP

Tel:  01633 281900

Fax: 01633 281994

E-mail: ashley.wood@solargen.biz
Web-site: www.solargen.biz



	8.
	Sucesses & conundrums of Solar Plan

Presentation by Adam Facers from South Northants District Council

· Stressed the importance of promotion in terms of environmental issues and payback rather than grant availability.

· Important to make householders more energy efficient to cut energy demand as this would improve payback.

· As the process can take several months to complete important to keep householders interest in scheme.

· Active learning and participation in process most effective.




	9.
	European Projects

· DL reminded the meeting of opportunities to engage in larger scale projects in with European partners to maximise ongoing schemes with a regional approach.

· Involvement provides good PR opportunities

· There is still time to bid for a number of projects including;

6th Frame Work – January 2004

Concerto – December 2003

CIVITAS  – December 2003

· Two European agencies in this region that will assist.

· Regional Energy Strategy has placed energy issues on to agenda.

· There is a European directive on Energy Efficiency in public buildings.

· GOEM keen for regions to develop identity




	
	AOB 

· Proposed date of 3rd September 2003 in Lincoln. As meetings are to be held across the region delegates asked for offers of help providing venues.

· Meeting closed at 3.00pm
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